SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 7th JULY 2020 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm
Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr L Hungin, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr J Smith, Cllr T Norton,       Cllr J Holder Cllr A Anderson, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr Hughes. 
In attendance:  County Councillor T Butcher, County Councillor S Patel and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: County Cllrs T Butcher and S Patel came to update the council on the new Community Boards that have been set up by Buckinghamshire Council.  Community Boards are the delivery vehicle for local funding and they are the replacement for the Local Area Forums.  There is £3.9m available to fund projects for the 16 boards - £1.5m in the Priorities fund, £500,000 for Health and Well-Being and £1.9m for Local Infrastructure.  Seer Green is in Board number 7 which includes Denham, Gerrards Cross, Fulmer, Hedgerley, Chalfont St Peter and Chalfont St Giles and there are 22 Bucks Councillors on our Board.  The Chairman is Santok Chokkhar.  Transport scheme projects now don't have to be match funded by the Parish Council. 50% of transport funding will be for small schemes like speed cameras.  This year they have a significant shortage of funds as 50% has been allocated for Covid 19 and their revenue streams have been decimated with the loss of car park revenue, leisure centres, reduced rent from the commercial properties etc.  The Parish Council were told that they must engage and get requests for projects submitted as soon as possible although the criteria for projects is still unclear.  Cllr Butcher is the Co-ordinator for Chalfont St Giles and Seer Green.  
The Parish Council had raised concerns about the current planning process about how a contentious planning application is called into committee.  According to County Cllr Butcher when a County Councillor calls in an application, on request from a Parish Council, it currently will be determined by the Chairman or the Planning Officer as to whether it will come under the scrutiny of the full Planning Committee.  It was felt that this was undemocratic.  Unfortunately the constitution for planning cannot be changed until after the next elections in May 2021 or until there are enough complaints about the current process. It was agreed that we would write to complain about the current system.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  County Cllr Butcher did state that a motion had been made for the next Buckinghamshire Council meeting on 15th July that said “We propose that the Council should undertake a consultation with town and parish councils, in order to evaluate the effectiveness of their engagement with the planning department, following changes to the planning consultation process in the Buckinghamshire Council constitution. The outcomes of this consultation and evaluation exercise and any recommendations resulting from it, should be presented to Council, prior to May 2021”.  Cllr Butcher also said that there would be a more efficient and effective Enforcement Department which will be properly resourced.  
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: None.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the June meeting were approved by Cllr Hungin and Cllr Anderson.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.  This meeting was held via videoconferencing.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The Green Meadow limited liability signs have been delivered and a local handyman has installed them.  
· A meeting about CCTV image quality has been held with Matrix. Upgrading two cameras would cost £240 plus VAT per camera.  A quotation to include installation will be requested which will be circulated when received to be discussed at a future meeting. (Action – Cllr Anderson) 

· The removal of a section of blackthorn from the Recreation Ground has been delayed until the autumn.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· A Fire Zone chart has been created for the Pavilion and will be installed in August.  (Action – Clerk)
· A new 4ft boot brush/scraper will be ordered for the Recreation Ground.  (Action – Clerk)
· Fire Assembly point signs have been installed by the cricket nets.  
· Cllr Thomas has decided not to set her email address up in the new format.  Cllr Anderson’s new email address will be circulated.  (Action – Clerk)

· The Transport for Bucks Area Manager has offered to provide permanent blue signs that state “Horses may ride on the verges but not on the pavement”.  Three signs for the posts already available on Chalfont Road have been requested which will be installed once the positions have been agreed with the Local Area Technician.  (Action – Clerk) 
· The accounts have been sent to the external auditors PKF Littlejohn to be inspected.  
· The Notice of Public Rights and publication of unaudited annual governance and accountability return notice has been placed on the noticeboard to say that the accounts can be inspected from Monday 15th June until Friday 24th July by giving reasonable notice to the Clerk.  
· Tie wraps have been installed above the swings in Green Meadow to prevent birds from fouling. 

· The pavement through Jubilee Walk is starting to deteriorate and will be added to the monthly checklist for monitoring.  (Action – Clerk) 
· The area behind the Pavilion was strimmed.  
· The faded location sticker on the Defibrillator at Jubilee Hall has been replaced.  
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Hungin has completed the June Health and Safety inspection, and there were no hazards found.    Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley are due to complete the July inspection and Cllr Anderson is due to carry out the August inspection.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Anderson)
ii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  Several issues relating to the allotments had been noted and will be raised with the Allotment Association Chairman.  (Action – Cllr Westlake)  A request to cut back a low hanging branch overhanging the pavement on School Lane from a property in Seer Mead will be sent to the owner.  (Action – Clerk)  Following drainage work by Buckinghamshire Council (BC), the verge at the junction of Orchard Road and School Lane had been left in a bad state of repair.  A request has been made to BC to reinstate the area so that it is level.
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:- No issues were raised.
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· A letter was sent to Mr Newhouse in response to the Internal Audit report.

· A request had been received from the Buckinghamshire Council Local Area Technician to start legal letter process for hedges obstructing the pavement at two properties in Gurnells Road and to flail Chalfont Road in September.  (Action – Clerk)
· Pastor Andrew McCausland is raising funds for a defibrillator for the Baptist Church. They have raised about £850.00 so far but need another £550/600.

· An invitation had been received for a Councillor to attend the first Community Board on 22nd July at 6pm, via Microsoft Teams.  
VII. Finance: 

From 3rd June 2020 to 7th July 2020:-

Payments amounting to:-          
  


    £5,722.54
Income received:-




   
    £1,475.97
The closing bank balances at 30th June 2020 totalled:-          £70,996.44
The VAT return for the Parish Council and Jubilee Hall had not been paid.  HMRC have been chased but have not responded to emails.  A second letter requesting the payment will be sent.  (Action – Clerk)
i. Earmarked reserves:- It was agreed to move £14,000 from the general reserves into earmarked reserves for future projects.  The following amounts were agreed:- £5,000 for a replacement flat roof for the Pavilion, £5,000 for playground safety, maintenance and equipment, £3,000 for street lighting and £1,000 for trees. (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley and Clerk)
ii. Replacement Cherry Tree for Green Meadow:- Two quotations were discussed to replace a memorial cherry tree which had sadly died in Green Meadow.  The tree may have been damaged during mowing/strimming.  It was agreed that a replacement tree should be planted in the autumn.  A quotation for watering for 2021 will be requested from Amersham Town Council.  (Action – Clerk)  The suggestions for a replacement tree will be discussed with the family.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
iii. Streetlight quotation:- A quotation to replace the lantern on lighting column 11 on Highlands Road was approved.  It was also agreed to repaint this streetlight as well as column number 5 in Gurnells Road and column 24 in Long Grove.  (Action – Clerk)
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  It was agreed to write to the Planning department about the lack of any communication with regard to concerns and letters sent about contentious planning applications.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  
Permitted

PL/20/1139/TP
Templestowe, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL

Removal of two oak trees and hornbeam - all protected by TPO/1987/020

PL/20/1249/PIP 
Seer Bank, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UH

Application for permission in principle for erection of 1 dwelling with underground garage following demolition of existing house.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. newsletter: Thanks were given to Cllr Holder who had prepared the draft Newsletter, which was approved. The Newsletter launched a Community Superheroes initiative to recognise and celebrate acts of kindness that had happened during the recent lockdown. It was agreed to print the Newsletter to ensure it reached all households.  Councillors must inform the Clerk if they do not feel comfortable in delivering the Newsletter.  It was agreed to ask the local young people if they would be willing to help with deliveries.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Cllr Westlake, Clerk)  It was agreed to also design and print a thank you card for all of the village co-ordinators and buddies for their organisation, help and support to the village community during the recent crisis.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
ii. green meadow playground: The playground was cleaned and new signs were placed around Green Meadow prior to the reopening on 4th July 2020.  The Clerk will be doing a weekly inspection for the next few months.  The playground had a full safety inspection by RoSPA and the subsequent report was reviewed.  It was agreed to get a quotation to repair the resin surfacing/tiles and for a full inspection and service of the equipment identified in the report.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin, Cllr Davison-Oakley)  The middle gate will be inspected for entrapment issues.  (Action - Cllr Norton)
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The hall remains closed for bookings apart from use by the School and Preschool.  The main hall is currently being used for furniture storage.  The cleaning contract has been fully reinstated.  The next Jubilee Hall Committee meeting will be held at the hall on Wednesday 29th July.  A full risk assessment will be undertaken before the hall is open for bookings which will not be available before the end of September.  (Action – Jubilee Hall Committee)  The new Audio/Visual system will be installed during the week beginning 10th August.    (Action – Cllr Westlake, Cllr Holder)  A deep clean in the hall will take place week beginning 24th August.  It was noted that this year’s hall revenue will be significantly reduced due to the booking cancellations.  The annual accounts for 2019/20 have been inspected by Mr J Maddox and the Trustees report and accounts will be submitted on the Charities Commission website.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  It was requested that a loose post on Chalfont Road was inspected by the Local Area Technician.  (Action – Clerk)  A meeting has been arranged with a tree surgeon on 10th July to quote for work in Green Meadow and the Recreation Ground. (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)  The Annual Arboriculture Inspection has been booked for 1st September 2020.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  A Cadet has volunteered to clean the war grave in Seer Green Cemetery.  This was approved by the Parish Council and the War Graves Commission.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  A grant for £1,500 has been provided by the FA/Premier League for football pitch improvements at the Recreation Ground. Concerns have been raised about damage to Bottom Lane by the heavy machinery being used for the development of the property Weavers.  The owner of the property will be contacted.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Clerk)
XI.
information items:  The Jubilee Hall noticeboard surface had deteriorated.  Jordans Environment Trust will be asked if they would consider donating towards a replacement.  (Action - Cllr Holder)  Replacement options will be researched.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley)

The meeting closed at 9.54pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 1st September 2020, at 7.30pm on Zoom.    
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